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Dear First Presbyterian Church Family: 

We are blessed to be celebrating our 150th Anniversary this year. Our tagline for the celebration is “Living a 
legacy of love!” Sharing memories is an important part of any milestone celebration.  In this 150th year of our 
beloved church, there are a wealth of stories just waiting to be told by members of our church family!  Some of 
these memories might be shared in a few sentences; others might tell a more detailed history. You are invited to 
help us in assembling these personal reflections as part of our history; we would like to include some of them in 
our church newsletters throughout this year.  

“I remember when…” welcomes reminiscences from members of all ages. So sit back and think about 
memories you might like to share and then pass them along to us. Please include the year or date of the event 
being described, your name, and any photos you may have.  Memories can also be published anonymously if 
desired. Mary Seiler has graciously agreed to collect and help us curate these memories, so please contact her via 
email at marycseiler@gmail.com or give her a call. 

Mary has also graciously shared the first memory to get us started. Read below as she tells the story of a 
mission trip to Costa Rica that the church took in 1997. We hope this story inspires you to share some of your 
memories too! 
 
Your Servant in Christ, 
Pastor Greg 
 
Mary Seiler’s Memory of the Costa Rica Mission Trip 

On June 3, 1997, a team from First Presbyterian Church departed on a mission to the rural community of 
Betania, outside of Upala, Costa Rica near the Nicaraguan border.  Our task was to assist financially and physically 
in the construction of an additional classroom building for the local elementary school, and to build relationships 
with the local community. Rev. Cheryl Elfond led the team which included  Frank and Ruby Reis, May and Ira 
Wierenga, Sharon Christofferson, Shirley Johnston,  Don Goodrich and myself. Additional members were Donna 
Dixon (from our Presbytery) and Robin Wilcox, a college student who was majoring in Spanish. 

In preparation for our work in a Latin American community, we read and discussed We Drink From Our 
Own Wells  by Peruvian theologian Gustavo Gutiérrez  The project in Costa Rica was organized with the local 
community by Presbyterian Mission Co-Workers, Gloria and Andrés Garcia. In Hastings, donations of school 
supplies, clothing and shoes for the children were collected and packed in our checked baggage. The team also 
assisted with the cost of supplies to complete the construction; when we arrived, only the pre-cast concrete walls 
were erected.  

We knew we weren’t in Nebraska anymore as we traveled by bus through Guanacaste province; the views 
out of our windows were trees laden with ripe mangoes and monkeys, and glimpses of volcanoes. Room and board 
was in a small local hotel in Upala, and we were transported from there to the work site each morning in a large 
van. Although a short distance, the trip took about 45 minutes on a rutted one-lane dirt road traveled mostly by 
people on foot, horseback, bicycle, an occasional motorcycle, and once, a team of oxen! We also had to cross a 
“bridge” consisting of two halves of a tree laid parallel across the river – no sides! 

Each day at dawn, the crowing of roosters served as our alarm clock. We commuted to the school, working 
until we had to leave to get back to Upala before it got dark.  Lunch was prepared at the construction site by the 
local women. The school kids and their younger siblings, curious and friendly, hung around us whenever they had 
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the chance.  During breaks, we played Frisbee with the kids and learned about one another with Andrés, Gloria and 
Robin interpreting.   We returned to Upala each evening to take a (cold) shower, and to relax with an evening meal, 
devotions, fellowship, and singing accompanied by Andrés on his guitar. 

Several of us were invited by our new friends to visit their homes; these were typically simple one-room 
dwellings with a hard earthen floor, surrounded by a riot of bright blossoms, fruit trees, vegetable gardens, and 
chickens everywhere. I had the joy of riding horseback to the home of “William the chainsaw guy” who precisely 
cut all the lumber for raising the roof – without ever measuring! One of the more challenging jobs I remember was 
working in pairs or trios, using a heavy log as a pile driver to pound the rocks into the dirt floor of the new school 
room.   

The final evening meal, prepared by the Betania community, was a holy communion of food, flowers, 
speeches, singing, tears of joy and gratitude, and a fond farewell. As we drove back to San José over the next 
couple of days, we were treated to an eruption of the Arenal volcano as we listened to the howler monkeys outside 
of our cabins, and the beautiful topiary creations in Zarcero, viewed through a magical mist cloud that often 
shrouds the gardens.  

The contrast could not have been greater when the Garcias took us by bus to visit Pavas, a shantytown in 
San José located on a former city dump, where they help to serve a congregation.  The extreme poverty of these 
most marginalized communities in Latin America is something that most of us had not witnessed before. Even 
though we had a meaningful week of working with an underserved community in Betania, this environment in the 
shantytown was upsetting to many of us.  Later we met with the president of Seminario Biblico Latinoamericano, 
where we were staying in the dormitory. Preparing pastors and other church leaders from countries throughout 
Latin America to return to work in their own communities is the historic mission of the institution. Both Andrés 
(from Honduras) and Gloria (from Ecuador) attended this school, and it is where they met. 

First Presbyterian Church  has a long tradition of mission, both locally and farther from home.  This 
experience in Costa Rica, working together with the people of Betania, was transforming for those of us who made 
the journey. As we share the stories we remember in our church history of 150 years, we can also be inspired to 
seek future opportunities in mission to continue “Living a Legacy of Love.” 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

School kids, new construction, Ira Wierenga in green shirt                     College Student Robin Wilcox, Frisbee was a hit! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Lunch at worksite with May Wierenga                                                           Don Goodrich at the farewell dinner



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
      
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

  



Langenberg Lesson Applications for Spring 2023 are now available. 
Parent(s) of students in grades 1-12 may apply for up to $250 per semester to offset the cost of private 
music instruction.  Applicable areas of study include piano, voice, guitar, or any band/orchestral 
instrument. Grants are limited to one per child. Parent(s) must be members of First Presbyterian 
Church and students must be active participants in the church choir/music program. Although grants 
are renewable, parents MUST RE-APPLY EACH SEMESTER. 
Applications are available in the church office or on the church website and are DUE APRIL 1, 2023 
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Sunday 2/12 8:30am-9:15am Taizé Service  Chapel 

 9:15am-10:15am Confirmation/Sunday School Hour Various 

 10am-10:30am HAW Store Open Narthex 

 10:30am Traditional Worship Service Sanctuary/Facebook/Radio 

 11:30am-12pm HAW Store Open Narthex 

Monday 2/13 1-3pm 1st Pres Pickleball PEACE Gym 

 5:30pm Global Mission Committee PEACE NW Classroom 

 6-8pm Mexican Folkloric Dance PEACE NE Classroom 

 7-9pm Chorus of the Plains Rehearsal Choir Room  

Tuesday 2/14 10-11am Staff Meeting In-person 

 12pm Bible Study Anderson Room 

 5:30pm Congregational Life Meeting Parlor 

 7-8pm Dog Obedience Class PEACE NE Classroom 

Wednesday 
2/15 

9:30am-10:30am PW Circles 1 & 2  Meet at Lynette Krieger’s 
home 

 11:55am Noonday Book Club Sbbrooks52@gmail.com 

 1:15pm-2:15pm PW Circle 3 Library 

 5-6:45pm PreK-5th WNL  Various 

 5:45pm-6:45pm Trustees Meeting Anderson Room 

 6:45pm Chancel Choir Choir Room 

 7:30pm Chancel Bells Bell Room 

 6:30-9pm Woodcarvers Basement 

Thursday 2/16 5:30pm-7:30pm Session Meeting Anderson Room 

 6-8pm Mexican Folkloric Dance PEACE NE Classroom 

 7-8pm Cub Scouts Scout Room 

Friday 2/17 10am-12pm Mahjong Ladies Room 111 

Saturday 2/18  United Harvest  

Sunday 2/19 8:30am-9:15am Taizé Service  Chapel 

 9:15am-10:15am Sunday School/Confirmation Various 

 10am-10:30am HAW Store open Narthex 

 10:30am Traditional Worship Service  Sanctuary/Facebook/Radio 

 11:30am HAW Store open Narthex 

 5-7pm Jr. High/Sr. High Youth Group Various 

 6pm Hastings College Choir Concert Sanctuary 

Monday 2/20 Church Office Closed-President’s Day 

 1-3pm First Pres Pickleball PEACE gym 

 6-8pm Mexican Folkloric Dance  PEACE NE Classroom 

 7-9pm Chorus of the Plains Rehearsal Choir Room 

Tuesday 2/21 10-11am Staff Meeting In person 

 12pm Bible Study Anderson Room/ZOOM 

 6:45pm Deacon’s meeting Anderson Room 

 7-8pm CCC Dog Obedience PEACE NE Classroom 



 

Wednesday 
2/22 

11:55am Noonday Book Club Sbbrooks52@gmail.com 

 5-6:45pm PreK-5th WNL Various 

 6:45pm Chancel Choir Choir Room 

 7pm Ash Wednesday Service Sanctuary 

 7:30pm Chancel Bells Bell Room 

 6:30-9pm Woodcarvers Basement 

Thursday 2/23 12:30pm Dulcimer Lydia Room 

 6-8pm Mexican Folkloric Dance PEACE NE Classroom 

 7-8pm Cub Scouts Scout room 

Friday 2/24 10am-12pm Mahjong Ladies Room 111 

Sunday 2/26 8:30am-9:15am Taizé Service Chapel 

 9:15am-10:15am Confirmation/Sunday School Various 

 10am-10:30am HAW Store Open Narthex 

 10:30am Traditional Worship Service Sanctuary/Facebook/Radio 

 11:30am-12pm HAW Store open Narthex 

 5-7pm Jr. High/Sr. High Youth Group various 
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